 Correctional Education Council (CEC) Board Meeting Minutes
June 15, 2020
Conference Call
Council Members
David McGlone, Secretary Robert Green, Deborah Grinnage-Pulley, Secretary Kelly Schulz, Michael DiGiacomo, Kip Kunsman, Jack Kavanagh, Antoine Payne, Jack Weber, Yariela Kerr-Donovan, Jannifer Gauither, and Danielle Cox
Staff and Guests
Kaitlin Marsden, James Rzepkowski, Erin Roth, Carolyn Scruggs, Kathleen White, Danielle Cox, Jack Cunning, Erica DuBose, Tamara Barron, Fran Tracy-Mumford, Laura Martin, Tricia Hopkins, June Brittingham, Marshel Pollock-Lawrence, James Grossman, Ellen Bredt, Sandy Graham, Jarah Hall, Chris Hadfield, Lloyd Day, Lauren Gilwee, Dylan McDonough, Grace Kelly, and Natalie Clements
Absent
James Fielder
__________________________________________________________________________________
David McGlone, Deputy Secretary of MD Labor DWDAL, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. A quorum was reached. 
Welcome
David McGlone welcomed attendees to the meeting and thanked everyone for taking time out of their busy schedules to participate.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the March 16, 2020 meeting were approved.
Updates from MD Labor (David McGlone)

The Request for Proposals for the tablets closed on June 9, 2020. MD Labor will review bids. The CEC is interested to hear how Correctional Education has been functioning under the COVID-19 pandemic. MD Labor is applying for grants for reentry and Correctional Education, e.g. to fund the creation of an American Job Center in the Brockbridge Correctional Facility.
Updates from DPSCS (Secretary Robert Green)
When Governor Hogan declared a State of Emergency for the COVID-19 pandemic, DPSCS shutdown the system to control the spread of the virus. DPSCS has a pandemic protocol in place. DPSCS is doing prevalent testing of the system, an important completion point before re-opening the system. The system will likely look differently when it re-opens. Point prevalence testing provides actionable data for how to focus the system, for not all areas and institutions are affected the same. DPSCS is increasing technology, so inmates can do video visitation calls with their families. Brockbridge Correctional Facility may look different than originally planned with the new realities.
Correctional Education Updates (Jack Cunning)
Danielle Cox, Director of Correctional Education at MD Labor DWDAL, opened the floor for staff to share Correctional Education updates concerning staff vacancies, GED numbers, occupational updates, and transitional updates.
Staff Vacancies (Jack Cunning)
· Jack Cunning, Field Director of Correctional Education at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on the current vacancies in Correctional Education.
· The following positions have been filled, and the individual has started working with MD Labor since the last CEC meeting, March 16, 2019:

· Special Education Coordinator at headquarters,

· Barber Instructor at the Roxbury Correctional Institution (RCI),

· Office Secretary III and the Maryland Correctional Institution – Jessup (MCI-J),

· Agency Grant Specialist I at headquarters,

· Masonry Instructor at the Maryland Correctional Training Center (MCTC), and

· Special Education at the Maryland Reception, Diagnostic and Classification Center
 (MRDCC).

· A start date has been established for the Administrative Specialist III at headquarters.

· Background checks are scheduled for the following positions:
· Barbering Instructor at the Occupational Skills Training Center (OSTC),

· Associate Librarian at the Maryland Correctional Training Center (MCTC),

· Special Education Teacher at the Metropolitan Transit Center (MTC), and

· Interviews were scheduled but need to be rescheduled for the following positions:

· Librarian at the Eastern Correctional Facility West Compound (ECI-W) and

· Librarian at the Maryland Correctional Institution - Hagerstown (MCI-H).
· The following positions need to be posted:

· ABE teacher at ECI-W, the Eastern Pre-Release Unit (EPRU), and two ABE teachers at RCI;
· Office Technology at OSTC; and
· Building Maintenance at MCI-H.
· The following positions need to be posted due to staff lost while teleworking:
· School Psychologist at headquarters,

· Office Technology at RCI,

· Plumbing Instructor at the Western Correctional Institution (WCI),

· Special Education Teacher at the North Branch Correctional Institution (NBCI)/WCI, and

· Librarian at RCI.
· There are currently 17 vacant positions.
Academic Updates (Fran Tracy-Mumford)
· Fran Tracy-Mumford, Academic Project Manager at Labor DWDAL, reported academic updates for the last quarter (March 16, 2020 to June 15, 2020).
· Fran Tracy-Mumford and Patrick Hruz (Academic Coordinator) held three rounds of conference calls with each of the schools to discuss how each institution functions.
· Correctional Education closed out their Neglected & Delinquent (N&D) grant and is asking for an extension of this year’s grant. Correctional Education is monitoring N&D virtually (two out of seven complete).
· Correctional Education put together professional development on building trust and commitment with students.
· The AELS Fiscal Year 2020 grant was extended to September.
Occupational Updates (Tamara Barron)
· Tamara Barron, Occupational Coordinator at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on occupational updates for last quarter (March 16, 2020 to June 15, 2020).
· Currently Correctional Education has five Occupational vacancies (four PIN positions and one contractual), including: Building Maintenance at MCI-H (pin), HVAC at MCTC (contractual), Office Tech at RCI (pin), Plumbing at WCI (pin), and Barbering Stylist at OSTC (new pin). Correctional Education now has a new Occupational Program Assistant JSTP in the Eastern Region, Ms. Rhoann Munro. She has been hired and has been working with Bob Allison (JSTP Western Region) and Carla Rich (JSTP Central Region) to learning more about the JSTP Program. 

· Correctional Education has been granted an extension for Fiscal Year 2020 Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Grant spending due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Tamara Barron is working with MD Labor Finance to close out the Fiscal Year 2020 grant. The Fiscal Year 2021 Perkins V grant application was completed early and is in the signature process. It will then be submitted to the Maryland State Department of Education. Reminder: DPSCS staff, Principals and DPSCS Case Management are reminded to ensure that students assigned to Occupation Training Programs have their High School Diploma or equivalent, as this is considered a secondary state institution. 

· Due to the COVID19 pandemic, all training and certification testing came to a standstill, as all schools and offices began teleworking effective March 13, 2020. For Fiscal Year 2020, there have been 414 Occupational Completions and 447 National Certificates to date (minus an entire quarter). For Fiscal Year 2019, there have been 631 Occupational Completions and 564 National Certificates.

· Correctional Education added the following certification areas for Fiscal Year 2020, including: 

· MOS (Microsoft Office Specialist), OSTC Pilot: MOS Word (5 passers), MOS Excel (3 passers), and MOS PowerPoint (4 passers). Correctional Education is expanding the MOS Certification to all Office Tech and Office Management Programs

· Hazardous Materials Handler Certification, OSTC Pilot: HAZMAT Certified (62 passers). This program will also be replicated at RCI’s new Warehouse/Distribution Training Program.

· ASE Refrigerant & Recovery Certification was implemented during the Fiscal Year 2020 school year. There have been 20 passers to date from MCI-J (7) and RCI (13). There have not yet been passers from ECI-W, MCTC, or OSTC.

· Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, all training behind the fence came to a pause on March 13, 2020; however, Occupational teachers continue to telework. All teachers participated in a number of webinars and trainings on topics such as Trade specific training opportunities. All NCCER (Construction Trades) instructors began the OSHA certification process and have completed their OSHA 10 certification. NCCER will begin Train-the-Trainer training as soon as face-to-face training resumes, per the Mid-Atlantic OSHA Training Institute Education Center. All Office Tech teachers have created advanced projects for students that are excelling in the class. Auto instructors have participated in a number of trainings pertaining to the advancement of the auto field, ASE training requirements, and safety regulations in the auto industry. Auto teachers providing the Diesel training have researched and connected with community partners and employers about Diesel opportunities beyond the automotive industry such as: stationary generation, units in buildings, filming production, disaster relief assistance, Marine use of Diesel (above water: tug boats, ferry), underwater diesel, loco-motion diesel hybrid systems that run trains), airfield diesel (not air craft), and clean diesel technology. The Barber Stylist teachers have participated in a number of trainings and participated in discussions pertaining to training and providing services to customers safely upon shops reopening. JSTP Program Assistants are working with Reentry Navigators to update the Job Search Sheets by Occupation to help inmates with the job search process upon their release.

· Although the teachers have not been physically teaching their students behind the fence during COVID-19, they have researched their training areas and worked to connect with employers about their needs from employees (regarding hard & soft skills); participated in a number of training sessions and webinars virtually; developed additional hands on lessons and training modules to enhance their students’ skill sets that will help their students prepare for their return to their communities and the workforce; and collaborated with other educators via conference call and virtually about further educating their students which they wouldn’t normally have had the opportunity to do due to technology restrictions behind the fence.

· Correctional Education has purchased a new forklift for the Warehouse/Distribution training program at RCI, which is critical for students to earn a national certification as a certified Power Industrial Truck Operator (Forklift Operator). 

· Correctional Education students demonstrate their desire for a successful return to their communities through their training, and employers value their dedication. Correctional Education will continue to seek additional training opportunities for Correctional Education Occupational staff to better equip students for their entry into the workforce, some for the first time in their adult lives, and to continue to reduce the recidivism rate.

· Correctional Education Occupational staff will continue to partner with MD Labor Reentry Navigators, as well as DPSCS Education, Transition, and Reentry staff, to share resources and collaborate on projects meet the goals of both agencies and to ensure that all inmates have access to education and training and support them in their journey to a successful transition back home. 

· Upcoming COABE Presentations include: Partnership with ABC Baltimore (Co-presenter, Chris Hadfield, ABC) on July 1, 2020 and JSTP Partnership with DPSCS (Co-Presenter, Dr. Kathleen White, DPSCS) on July 2, 2020.

· Erica DuBose and Tamara Barron completed training as Certified Facilitators for the Workplace Excellence Training Program. The modules teach the top essential competencies identified by businesses.
Transitional Updates (Erica DuBose)
· Erica DuBose, Transition Coordinator at MD Labor DWDAL, reported on transitional updates for last quarter (March 16, 2020 to June 15, 2020).
· As of March 2020 1,471 students have obtained a MD Labor Transition Certificate of Completion to date for Fiscal Year 2020.

· The Correctional Education Transition Department has experienced position cuts and will work to fill the remaining vacancies to continue program continuity.  They are in need of a transition specialist in both Baltimore and the Eastern Shore. MD Labor encourages CEC members to refer individuals interested in these positions to Erica DuBose.

· Collaboration with the Reentry Navigators has continued, and they look forward to continuing to provide services to eligible individuals.  The Reentry Navigators continue to be instrumental in bringing additional resources and providing direct support to inmates preparing for release. 

· Since the last CEC meeting, Correctional Education have been working with teachers weekly to develop content to include in updated Transition Handbook. The team is currently working on editing and formatting and hope to have it ready to print by the end of the month.

· Teleworking has gone well, and teachers have used their time to update and develop additional content.  Mr. Othello Williams at the Maryland Correctional Institution for Women (MCI-W) has been working on professional development opportunities. Correctional Education will be conducting some professional development offerings on additional content. 

· Once the new ERW curriculum is completed, Bev Rexrode (CMCF Instructor), Erica DuBose, Jodi Thompson (Title
), and Ellen Bredt (Reentry Navigator) will work to provide regional and virtual professional developments to prepare teachers for use.

· Erica DuBose and Tamara Barron completed the Certified Facilitator Training course for the Workplace Excellence Series.  They will work towards developing a plan to train the instructors. 

· Erica DuBose is continuing to look for community partners to highlight at the CEC meetings. She thanks Chris Hadfield for participating today. CEC members can contact her if there are any programs that they would like to be highlighted.

· Erica DuBose will be contacting CEC members to send out updated calendar invitations for upcoming meetings.
· The CEC annual report will be due soon. Templates will be sent out to parties required to provide information for the completion of the report.
Correctional Education System Update (Danielle Cox)
· Danielle Cox reported on Correctional Education system updates.
· All Correctional Educations staff have been teleworking since March 13, 2020. Teachers started sending work packets into the correctional facilities in April. 

· One small group for Special Education is piloting virtual lessons through Google Meet at RCI. They just completed their second lesson. They had technical difficulties in the beginning, but the lesson was smoother the second round. One challenge is that the instructor cannot see their students when they share their screen. The students are in one room, wear masks, and are distanced apart. A correctional officer checks on the students every once in a while. After the lesson, the teacher and principal stay online with other observers to debrief.
· There is a committee looking at what re-opening will look like. The plan will include different staff members returning at different times as well as the CDC guidelines. Principals are writing specific plans for their institutions.
· DPSCS is discussing how to provide library services to inmates.

· The tablet Request for Proposals closed on June 9, 2020. MD Labor expects to receive the proposals this week to start reviewing.

· MD Labor applied for two grants to fund an American Job Center at the Brockbridge Correctional Facility.

· 35 people from Correctional Education are planning to attend the COABE virtual conference.
Regional Principal Updates

Danielle Cox opened the floor for regional principals to provide updates. The CEC will feature different principals each meeting to share updates from their facilities.
Western Region (Laura Martin)
· Laura Martin, Principal in the Western Region, reported updates for the Western Region.
· The Western Region does not have a report-out this meeting.
Central Region (Tricia Hopkins)
· Tricia Hopkins, Principal in the Central Region, reported updates for the Central Region.
· The schools are busy even though teachers are teleworking. Instructors are sending in weekly work packets, writing curriculum and lesson plans, and participating in professional development. All teachers submit work logs to the principals and participate in weekly staff meetings. The teachers are eager to return to the correctional facilities.
· Special Education teachers are working on Individual Education Plans for students.
June Brittingham (Eastern Region)
· June Brittingham, Principal in the Eastern Region, reported updates for the Eastern Region.

· The Eastern Shore was the guinea pig for sending in work packets; the pilot went smoothly. There has been lots of cooperation between the two agencies. The principals often talk with the teachers to establish what they should be working on.
· They are excited to be able to hire a JSTEP employee during this time. The JSETP employee and the region’s Reentry Navigator are included in the Correctional Education regular staff meetings.
· The principals are in regular conversations with wardens, case managers, supervisors, and safety officers.

· Two occupational teachers completed the OSHA 10 programs. Other teachers are working towards certification.

· The Correctional Education librarians are meeting weekly and discussing webinars and articles. They have a Google Doc of ideas of how to safely re-open library services. All teachers and librarians are starting to work on contingency plans for if a second wave of COVID-19 cases were to hit, and if the teachers must go back to teleworking after returning briefly.
Navigator Updates (Marshel Pollock-Lawrence, James Grossman, Ellen Bredt, Sandy Graham, and Jarah Hall)
· Reentry Navigators Marshel Pollock-Lawrence (Baltimore City), James Grossman (Western Maryland), Ellen Bredt (Anne Arundel), Sandy Graham (Prince George’s County), and Jarah Hall (Lower Shore) reported on updates and progress.

· Marshel Pollock Lawrence has weekly contact with six-to-ten clients. She registers individuals for the Maryland Workforce Exchange, works with them on their resumes, and connects them to employers. Last week, she worked with 23 clients and referred them to her employer contacts, for example at grocery stores, landscaping, and traffic control positions. Customers have more obstacles than usual with the COVID-19 pandemic; barriers such as transportation and homelessness and heightened. Some reentrants had a solid home plan, but their families did not accept them because of the pandemic. Marshel is working with shelters to assist individuals.
· James Grossman is assisting clients virtually to connect them to resources. James looks forward to returning to the office and correctional institutions.

· Ellen Bredt has 13 new customer contacts since the last CEC meeting (including seven referred by a Reentry Navigator while incarcerated, two are veterans, four reside in regions without Reentry Navigators, and five returned from federal prisons). Ellen has provided intensive services to 25 individuals and has six confirmed job placements. The Anne Arundel Community College “Explore” program allows students to try a health para-profession, such as Physical Therapy Assistant. Human Resources at Genesis Waugh Chapel will consider applicants that Ellen sends. Best Friends FurEver, an animal care and adoption company in Baltimore County, is happy to consider applicants who participated in the dog training programs in Maryland prisons. Kennedy Services, a staffing agency that hired one of Ellen’s customers, confirmed they do recruit for some positions which either do not require background checks or will consider the offense and the individual on a case-by-case basis. The Reentry Navigators have group check-ins and share resources online. Ellen struggles with placements for sex offenders.  DPSCS Transition Coordinators printed and distributed resource letters to inmates about to be released. Several of Ellen’s clients intend to pursue virtual volunteerism while looking for work.
· Sandy Graham is assisting five clients with resumes and connecting them to resources and employment. She is scouting out employers. Most of her clients have been able to find employment on their own.

· Jarah Hall is working with reentrants for employment workshops, discussing employment and federal bonding. Jarah is in regular communication with the principals and with DPSCS Transition and Reentry staff. Jarah sent a letter to parole staff to share with reentrants about assistance.
Community Partner Updates (Chris Hadfield)
· Chris Hadfield, Director of Education at ABC Baltimore, provided a highlight of the Construction Education Academy.

· MD Labor Secretary Robinson visited a couple months ago to support the project. ABC Baltimore’s Construction Education Academy is a Registered Apprenticeship nonprofit that provides education on construction, from entry-to-management levels. The new campus will be strategically placed in Baltimore City on Biddle Stree3t and will collaborate with Strong City, possible Morgan State University, and other partners. The campus will be geared towards workforce development and reentry initiatives. The plan is to open in September 2020. The academy focuses on opportunities for sustainable jobs, conducts outreach to employers, and is tracking success stories.

· Employers take advantage of the Maryland Apprenticeship Tax Credit and Maryland Business Works. ABC Baltimore partners with Living Classrooms to pay for Registered Apprenticeship.

· Registered Apprenticeship allows individuals to double their salaries in two years. Many Registered Apprentices enter training with construction experience already. Through the program, participants receive college credit from Baltimore City Community College or the Community College of Baltimore County for free. ABC Baltimore started their Registered Apprenticeship program four years ago and are now seeing their first completers, many of which are first generation college graduates.

· ABC Baltimore’s Registered Apprenticeship includes on-the-job training during the day and related instruction in the evening. They have a four-to-eight-week program to close the skills gap. For this, they reached out to subject matter experts in mechanical, electrical, and plumbing to ask what skills individuals need to enter the workforce.

· ABC Baltimore normally goes into OSTC to talk about the program and help individuals with the application for their program of for Project JumpStart’s pre-apprenticeship. ABC Baltimore has a few work release individuals from OSTC and is brainstorming how to create a Registered Apprenticeship program in the correctional institution.

· ABC Baltimore appreciated MD Labor’s collaboration and ability to think creatively to serve this population. 
Employer Engagement Committee Updates (Jack Weber)

· Jack Weber, CEO at Uptown Press, reported on Employer Engagement Committee updates.
· The committee will likely see changes as industry demands fluctuate due to COVID-19. There are opportunities through on-the-job training for jobseekers.
· Employers appreciate work release and transitional housing to pilot new employees. It is important for each reentrant to have an Individual Employment Plan.

· In healthcare, there are openings for patient-serving jobs (e.g. respiratory therapist). Some of these jobs require certification. The CEC can work with certifying bodies to move individuals through the process.
Concluding Remarks

· MD Labor and DPSCS’ jointly supported legislation to increase the number of days for mandatory participation in Correctional Education was not able to pass due to the early closing of the Maryland legislative session due to COVID-19. MD Labor will submit the bill in next year’s session.
· Department of Commerce Secretary Schulz is impressed by the progress made by the Correctional Education team. Hiring individuals with criminal records does not impact employers receiving state or local grants.
· MD Labor appreciates staff’s ability to adapt to virtual work and their openness to progress.

· Erica DuBose will send updated calendar invites for upcoming CEC meetings.

· The next meeting of the CEC will be on September 14, 2020.
###
�What is Jodi’s title?
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